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1. Looking forward to 2007:

The presence of three senior executives from the PCT presented an opportunity for a wide ranging discussion.  This replaced the agenda items for this meeting.

Mark gave a presentation to communicate the results achieved and the difficulties encountered in 2006, with an emphasis on lessons learned for the coming year.  The main recommendations were:

a) DacCom should have a strong input to next year’s budgetary plan to ensure the GP community will be able to buy-in to the plan.  (We had no input to the plan for the current year).

b) The business plan for 2006/7 should be generated by DacCom and the PCT working in partnership.

c) An effective structure should be put in place to deliver projects in partnership with the PCT (and the hospital trust), including:

· Agreed priorities

· Clearly defined roles and responsibilities

· Project teams with authority as well as accountability

· The right people with the right capabilities

d) We should accept that savings will be used to resolve the deficit and agree an adequate budget for DacCom to provide the necessary clinical and programme management capability.

e) We should also provide the practices with a reasonable incentive to do what we need them to do.

Mark also emphasised our willingness to engage with the PCT and our acceptance of underlying political and financial realities.  We could all agree to an objective to provide good value for money (better services delivered within budget) in the local health economy.

There was general agreement to these suggestions.  Those present from the PCT made the following points in response:

This has been a difficult year for the PCT, but the new organisation is beginning to take shape.  Substantial progress will be made with the management reorganisation by the year-end.  Replacing 8 disparate structures inherited from the old PCTs, the new organisation is more logical and more capable.

The new PCT recognises that the inherited financial recovery plans will not deliver.  In many cases these plans specified savings without defining any mechanism whereby they could be achieved.  We noted that DacCom had recognised and communicated this from the outset.  The deficit is a problem for the whole community, not just for the PCT, as the PCT is fundamentally a mechanism for accounting for public money.

The new PCT believes the financial problems can be addressed in 2007.  We can expect no relief from the DoH, but a lot can be achieved by working differently.  Before the reorganisation there was no consistency in the financial information flow and it was very difficult to make progress.

We noted that local practices, taken as a whole, already perform well as low referrers and low providers.  However, when these metrics are calculated using weighted rather than actual populations, we are close to average.  This is a reflection of the low capitation for Hertfordshire.

The Hertfordshire PCTs now recognise an overall deficit of £84m.  This comprises around £50m of deficit accumulated by the PCTs and around £33m of deficits accumulated by the hospital trusts.  The latter component has been assigned to the PCTs to balance their spending capacity with the capacity of the hospital trusts to deliver services.  The Health Authority has accepted this deficit cannot fully be resolved in the current year.  However, the NHS as a whole has to achieve balance.  Allowing for under spends elsewhere, a ‘control total’ for Hertfordshire was agreed to be a deficit of £34m at the year end.  This requires total savings of £50m, which will not be achieved.  The outlook is getting steadily worse as new information comes to light and the shortfall could be as much as £40m.

The PCT is determined to achieve as much deficit reduction as possible this year.  Some beds have been closed in community hospitals, where throughput rates need to increase.  All vacancies in the PCT will be critically assessed.  Redundancies, however, are not a realistic option as the costs have to be included in the deficit.

Waiting time targets for elective work must be met, but the hospitals must not be allowed to ‘over-perform’ (so long as there is not the money to pay for this).  Payment by results has created an incentive for hospital trusts to increase activity to reduce their deficits as well as to do this through ‘coding creep’.  The ability of the hospital trusts to generate income through increased throughput appears to be greater than the PCT’s ability to stop this!  

The PCTs have 30 service level agreements (SLAs) with providers across Hertfordshire.  Management of these is critical as the collective overspend is £17m.  The PCT has sought clinical input by consulting the PEC chairs.  Whilst we agree this is appropriate (especially as the PECs have a role to take an overview), we don’t feel the PEC chairs represent the entire GP community, and we believe the commissioning organisations need to be involved too.  Part of the pressure is generated by consultant to consultant referrals, so we need buy-in from the consultants too.

Acute services present the biggest budgetary problems; plans for savings in this area were unrealistic.

The underlying problem is the high cost associated with the excess capacity that exists in the system.  We need to achieve an appropriate solution for the Hemel hospital site and clinical engagement will be critical.

We then discussed how DacCom could best engage with the PCT to resolve the financial problems.  To date, we have focussed on a small number of projects, and it is disappointing that these have not generally gone well.  We have made some good progress with prescribing, and have achieved results in the redesign of clinical pathways to expedite discharges.  In some ways this may have exacerbated the problem, as it frees resources for the hospital to increase the throughput of primary referrals.  We have not been able to execute promising ideas for the redesign of urgent care, principally because the reorganised PCT is seeking a West-Herts wide solution, which was not the assumption underpinning our project.  Reduction of referrals does not seem to be a promising opportunity; and the management of frequent fliers has achieved little, mainly because most of the ‘fliers’ die before the data is available to the practices.

Moving forward, we need to close the historic gap that has existed between GPs and the PCT, so that we can effectively deliver deficit reduction.  The PCT believes there are still big opportunities in outpatients, urgent care and prescribing.  Although national model contracts will be in place as a framework for the SLAs, there will still be scope to add detail at the local level.  PbC input will be important in delivering this.

Melanie Walker described the PCT’s role as ‘supporting PbC’.  Appointment of a Locality Director for West Herts is an urgent priority.  Assistant Directors have been appointed and the next management level will be discussed at a meeting with PbC leads on 21 December.

The PCT has an obligation to define a LES for the funding of PbC next year.  DacCom would welcome an input to this.  We all agree that PbC is not a mechanism to generate ‘fundholding savings’ for the practices.  It is about achieving value for money with the PCT budget.  Thus, there needs to be a separate incentive for practices to commit resources to this.

This discussion ended when the meeting closed, and we re-emphasised our desire to work constructively with the PCT.

2. Provider Organisation:

We discussed the possibility that Dacorum practices could set up a GP-managed DTC to deliver outpatient services below tariff.  Paradoxically, this would create additional capacity in a system that already has excess capacity.  However, the hospital trust already has a need to ‘right-size’ its business, and the creation of a new provider organisation would merely be a change in the context for this.

The provider organisation would be a ‘Willing Provider’ as defined by the regulations, and we believe this avoids the need to put the service out to tender.  There would be an investment cost, and the return would be through PbR, so we would need more than a short-term commitment form the PCT.

We would like to be involved in discussions about the future of the Hemel hospital site.  If there was to be another provider on the site, we would like this to be us.  The PCT is not at present in a position to comment on this proposition.

3. Agenda items not discussed at the meeting:

Funding for DacCom to 31 March 2007

Our business plan envisaged funding through a set aside (25%) of the DES payments, including both aspiration and achievement payments.  DacCom has managed prudently within budget and we will be able to fund activity into January from the aspiration payment alone.  However, we will need some call on the achievement payment to pay invoices from mid-January onwards.  We have sought an assurance from the PCT (via John Phipps) that these invoices will be honoured.  So far, his response has been “provided you deliver what was envisaged in the business plan”.  As described above, it has been impossible to deliver on some of these targets due to factors beyond our control, so we need a more helpful answer than this.

Patients Forum attendance at future Executive meetings:

This has been discussed, both with Corina and Mark, and the pressure to allow a patient representative to attend is becoming irresistible (which is not to say that we wish to resist it!)  Unless members of this group communicate an objection to Mark, he will arrange for this to happen, starting in January.

Jeremy Cohen:

Jeremy is coping with some health problems and has been advised to lighten his workload.  He has discussed with Mark whether it would be appropriate to resign from the Executive or to take a period of ‘leave’, rejoining when this is appropriate.  Mark felt confident of the support of all members in recommending the latter course.  We will miss Jeremy’s enthusiasm and innovation, and look forward to the time when he can rejoin the group.

4. Next meeting:

Wednesday 17 January 2007 from 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)

	
	



